S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L
Minutes of a Meeting held at 7pm on Tuesday, 13th November 2018 

In the Parish Council Meeting Room, Church Lane, South Wootton
1.  PRESENT: Mr D Price, Mr I Jordan, Mr J Smallwood, Mr M Narborough, Mr P Bland, Mr H Hofmeister, Mr S Scales, Mr K Reynolds, Mrs T Banks, Mr A Evans, Mr R Williamson, Mr S Wells, Mr D Irwin, Mrs T L Cornwell (Parish Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Parish Clerk). 
Borough Councillor Mrs E Nockolds 
APOLOGIES: Mrs D Gotts, Mrs M Albinson, Borough Councillor Mr N Daubney and County Councillor Mr S Eyre
Mr Price welcomed new Parish Councillor, Mr Irwin to the evenings meeting and asked all other members to introduce themselves.

2. MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING: – 9th October 2018, with one minor amendment, these were proposed as a correct record by Mr Jordan, seconded by Mr Narborough with three abstentions all other members were in favour and they were signed by the Chairman.

3. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS: – Mr Smallwood and Mrs Banks declared an interest as they are Allotment Tenants.
4. QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC: – None present  
5. REPORTS FROM THE BOROUGH AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS: 

Borough Councillor Nockolds:  See Attached Report.

Mr Hofmeister spoke regarding the recent news release that the current Alive Leisure Trust is to be taken over by a not-for-profit local authority company and asked what implications this would have on the St Georges Guildhall.
Cllr Nockolds stated that there would be no effect as it is a separate issue, she explained that in the past funds for improvements to the St Georges Guildhall had been applied for from the Lottery Fund, however this had failed, due to the venture being unsustainable.

Cllr Nockolds said that since that time an independent local investor has been interested in putting money in. 
Mr Scales declared an Interest and asked the date that hiring of the Guildhall would cease.
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Cllr Nockolds said that hirers can continue to use the Guildhall until the end of 2019.  After that time, there is a deal in place that with reconfiguration of the Corn Exchange, they should be able to accommodate events at the same cost as currently charged by the Guildhall. 
Mr Bland referred to Cllr Nockolds report and asked for clarification of what a Creative Hub is.

Cllr Nockolds stated that a Creative Hub is a place where various businesses can hire a room, and temporarily plug in and use the space, she said that it would hopefully attract small businesses to the area.
Mrs Banks enquired about the proposal for a two-screen cinema at the Corn Exchange and asked why it is being done.

Cllr Nockolds said that the existing Majestic Cinema is not large enough and the size of population indicates that two extra cinema screens are required, she added that currently people travel from the Kings Lynn area to use cinemas in Ely and Wisbech.

Comment was made that by installing two cinema screens with disability access and sound proofing in the Corn Exchange, it will hopefully put off larger cinemas who may wish to build out of town.
Cllr Nockolds confirmed that the Majestic Cinema is happy with the proposal.

Finally, Cllr Nockolds spoke regarding the Infrastructure Delivery Plan and confirmed that during an earlier Cabinet meeting, members of the Borough Council have agreed to work with the Plan.
Borough Councillor Daubney:  No Report  
County Councillor Eyre:  No Report 
6. REPORTS FROM THE COMMITTEES:
Assets 
Mr Narborough confirmed that the next Assets Committee meeting is scheduled to take place on Wednesday 5th December 2018.

-101-

Finance
PV Solar Panels:  Mr Jordan wished to update members regarding the performance of the PV Solar Panels at the Parish Office and the Village Hall.

He was pleased to report that the PV Solar Panels were installed onto the Parish Office roof in 2012 at a cost of £7,320.00+ VAT. He reported that income received so far has reached £8,098, therefore these have now fully paid for themselves.

He reported that the PV Solar Panels on the Village Hall roof had been installed in 2014, at a cost of £10,989 +VAT, income received so far sits at £4,400, showing that the PV Solar Panels were a good investment. 

Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation:  Mrs Cornwell reminded members that it is necessary/good practice to have the Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation checked and initialled at the monthly Parish Council Meetings where all Parish Councillors were present.

Mrs Cornwell provided Mr Price with the Bank Statements for October 2018 and explained the Bank Balance, the total of Unpresented Cheques and the Balance of the Current Account and Treasury Deposit Account.  These amounts altogether correspond with amounts in the Cashbook.

Once Mr Price was happy that everything balanced, he and Mr Jordan, the Chairman of the Finance Committee initialled the Bank Statements. 
Planning 

Mr Price confirmed that a meeting had taken place on 12th November 2018, the minutes of which had been circulated to all members.

He confirmed that the Planning Application for the Land West of Knights Hill had been discussed and the decision by the Planning Committee had been made to reissue the Parish Councils former Objections along with a covering letter acknowledging that whilst some of the issues have been addressed, Sewerage and Surface Water Drainage remain an issue.
Mr Price confirmed that since the meeting he had produced the Covering letter.

All Members agreed that the former Objections along with the Covering letter should be sent to the Borough Council.
Mr Irwin enquired about the development site area and asked what proportion would sit in South Wootton.
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Mr Price explained that the development area sits in three Parishes, Castle Rising in the North East, South Wootton in the smaller middle section and the remainder in Gaywood Ward.

After discussion, it was felt that approximately 150 dwellings could be within South Wootton, however without sight of a full plan, this figure could be a lot less.

Mr Bland spoke briefly about schools and felt that the admissions process should be reviewed.

It was confirmed that the developers will have to provide funding to expand the existing local schools.
Suggestions for the 2019/2020 Parish Partnership Scheme:  Mr Price spoke regarding the Parish Partnership Scheme and said that the Planning Committee had discussed two possibilities of how the fund could be used for the benefit of the Parish.

One suggestion was to provide the final Bus Shelter at Grimston Road opposite the new shelter situated on Asda owned land. 

Mr Reynolds proposed that the Parish Council should pursue the installation of the final Bus Shelter at Grimston Road, via the Parish Partnership Scheme, this was seconded by Mr Scales with all members in favour.

The second suggestion was regarding the footpath which runs from the Mast on Nursery Lane to the bottom of Meadow Road.

It was said that this footpath is well used and had recently become part of the 3-mile circular route, however during the summer it regularly becomes impassable as it becomes heavily overgrown with nettles.

It was explained that Members had discussed that if a Trod type footpath was laid the problem would be alleviated.

Mr Reynolds proposed that the Parish Council should pursue the installation of a Trod footpath at Meadow Road via the Parish Partnership Scheme, this was seconded by Mr Scales with all members in favour.

Policy 
Mr Smallwood confirmed that a matter would be discussed later during the meeting under item 10. Confidential Matters.
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7. REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES:

Infant School: – Cllr Nockolds stated that Governors have planned visits to view how the Pupil Premium fund is spent, she said that Governors would also be looking at the Special Needs programme.
Members of the School Council are to be asked questions about how safe they feel at School.
Junior School: - Mr Scales confirmed that the total number of pupils is 230 at present with spaces in each Year Group.

The School has 25 pupils who are entitled to Pupil Premium and 18 pupils are on the Special Educational Needs register.

A new Teaching Assistant has been appointed to work in Year 3.

Attendance from the start of September to half term in 2017 was 96% and since the start of the school year it currently sits at 96.9%

No testing or practice testing has taken place since the last report.

Pupils have been writing poems relating to WW1, some of which are on display around the school and in a Remembrance Garden that the pupils have created.

Year 4 pupils have visited Holt Hall and pupils in Year 6 have visited the Town Hall and Greyfriars Tower learning about WW1.
The Kings Lynn Astronomical Society visited the school bringing some large telescopes, they are to return on November 22nd to hold a star gazing session.

The pupils have decided that this year they would like to visit Holkham Hall for a Victorian Christmas instead of the usual Pantomime Trip.

A programme of monitoring by Governors is in place for the second part of this term and all the Spring term. 

Years 3, 4, 5 and 6 entered Cross Country races, the school had several top ten finishes.

Year 5 and 6 entered a Tag Rugby competition and performed well progressing to the next round.

Finally, coming up is an Anti-Bullying week and a Road Safety week.
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Comparison of KS2 Sats Results from 2017 and 2018 – (See attached)

Mr Price spoke regarding the School Allotment Garden and reported that last week all the remaining produce had been lifted, including leeks, parsnips and butternut squash.

He said that all the produce had been put together and sent to the Purfleet Trust for them to use, an article including a photo should be in “Your Local Paper” on Friday 23rd November 2018.
Members agreed that this was a lovely gesture by the school.

Wootton Park: – No Report
South Wootton in Bloom: – Mrs Banks confirmed that following Mrs Gotts resignation from SWiB, Mrs Albinson had kindly taken over as the Chairman with herself as deputy.

She reported that since the last meeting, Mr Mills, Mrs Gotts and Mrs Albinson had attended the Anglia in Bloom judges feedback session. A report of which is to follow.

Comment was made regarding the recent cutting down of an overgrown conifer tree in St Marys Churchyard, it was noted that whilst some damage had been caused to plants in the Sensory garden, access to the site had been difficult.
8. CORRESPONDENCE: – As per circulated list.
9. ACCOUNTS: –Agreed, as per circulated lists below, 

Voucher
Payee



Chq

Reason



Amount
No




No

180
CGM



107381
Grass Cutting – Sept   
410.04

181
BMAC Gdn Svs

107382
W/P clean play area

  80.00

182
UK Power Networks

107383
Re-connection light

603.60

183
DSD Printers


107384
PC Identity Tags

  10.80

184
Jarvis Roofing


107385
Pav Roof/Light removal
540.00

185
Anglian Chemicals

107386
VH Materials


  45.90

186
Total Gas & Power

107387
S/Lighting Supply

584.08

187
Your Local Paper

107388
VH Caretaker Job Ad

189.00

188
BMAC Gdn Svs

107389
Little Walsingham Close
  40.00

189
Jet Reach


107390
Install new bin


239.77

190
ECS Computers

107391
Online backup

 
  84.44

191
Glasdon UK


107392
W/P Dog Bin & Litter Bin
451.42
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192
BMAC Gnd Svs

107393
Bins/Litter


100.00

193
CGM



107394
W/P Play Equipment Insp
102.00

194
Able Engineering

107395
3 x New Bus Shelters        18,828.00

195
HMRC



107396
Cont’b October

889.28

196
Prudential


107397
AVC – TC – Oct

  80.00

196A
Norfolk Pension Fund

D/D 22 Oct
Cont’b –Oct
                        946.75

196B
Mrs T Cornwell

D/D 22 Oct 
Salary & Exps – Oct BACS)

196C
Mrs M Kirby


D/D 22 Oct
Salary – Oct - BACS)           2333.65

196D
W W Lucas


D/D 22 Oct
Wages – Oct BACS)

196E
A J Walker


D/D 22 Oct
Salary & Exps –Oct- BACS)   
196F
R K Jarret


D/D 22 Oct
Salary – Oct - BACS)           1291.35

196G
E-On



D/D 1 Oct
PO Electric

              52.00

196H
E-On



D/D 1 Oct
VH Gas     

            129.00

196J
E-On



D/D 1 Oct
VH Electric

            104.00

196K
BT



D/D 1 Oct
Telephone & Internet
            225.73

Plus, Accounts received since circulated list:   
197
JD Cooling


107398
VH Air Conditioning Svs
192.00

198
Safewater Solutions

107399
Legionella Testing Kits
160.50

199
MKM 



107400
Post concrete


  11.38

200
Mr D Miller


107401
Window Cleaning

  60.00

201
CGM



107402
W/P Equip Insp 18/26 – Oct
  60.00

202
Brights



107403
VH Cleaning Nov

393.41

203
ECS Computers

107404
Tablet



246.00

204
ECS Computers

107405
On line back-up and email
  71.14

205
CGM



107406
Grass Cutting


974.52

206
BMAC Gdn Svs

107407
Bins/Litter & Cem work
395.00

207
Glasdon


107408
2 x Litter Bins


271.82

208
BMAC Gdn Svs

107409
Bins/Litter


  60.00

209
V & J Knitwear

107410
Refuse Sacks


  82.80

210
K & M Lighting


107411
S/Lighting Maint – Nov
454.37

211
CGM



107412
W/P Play Equip Insp 1/11
  30.00

212
Jet Reach


107413
Installation of Litter Bins
  42.28

213
Pattrick & Thompson

107414
Cem Wooden posts

  16.80

214
BMAC Gdn Svs

107415
Bins/Litter


  50.00

215
CGM



107416
VH Cleaning – Oct

393.41

Bank balances as at 31.10.2018
Community Account
      

     
       35,112.19
Step saver a/c
                 
      
                0.00
Treasury Deposit                                                                           220,000.00
Total                                                                                            £255,112.19
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10. CONFIDENTIAL MATTERS:   See attached
There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 7.40pm.

11. NEXT MEETING: 7.00pm on Tuesday, 11th December 2018, in the Parish Council Meeting Room, South Wootton.
11th December 2018                                                                       Chairman
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